MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 29th November 2021. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), G. Addison, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson and Mrs J Peters. 
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson, District Councillor R J West and fifteen Members of the   public.
 ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Ian Cobban, Ivel Community Bus Service
1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors P Goodyer, S Peters and R Widdowson. 
   There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
2. CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR
   Having been moved and seconded, it was 
   RESOLVED

        that Christopher John Hall be co-opted as a new Member of the Parish Council.

   Having been welcomed by the Chairman, Councillor Hall signed his ‘Declaration of Acceptance of Office’.  
3.      COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT 
  COUNCILLORS
                 County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
                 Councillor Ferguson opened by reporting that, with effect from 1st December, a Highways Officer had been permanently transferred from elsewhere in the County to work in St Neots & Surrounding Villages.   As there was a backlog of 600 highways reports to consider, Councillor Ferguson asked that the new Officer be afforded a couple of weeks before the Parish Council chases up outstanding items. 

                 The meeting was reminded of the serious flooding incidents experienced locally last Winter and advised that the County Council had subsequently made great efforts to repair and clear watercourses, drains and gullies where these had been broken, overgrown or full of rubbish.  This exercise had uncovered further sub surface problems which were also being addressed.  As the County Council had recently decided to commit funds to the investigation of persistent ‘wet spots’, Councillor Ferguson encouraged residents to report any that might exist in the Parish.

Those present were also encouraged to try ‘TING’ the new Demand Responsive Transport Service for West Huntingdonshire which had been launched as a trial Scheme for six months from October.  Residents could book trips using a TING Trips App or by telephone.  


Lastly, Councillor Ferguson updated the meeting on the position with the Ox-Cam Arc and the decision by the CAA to approve the introduction of a Luton Airport Arrivals Stack over Huntingdonshire from February 2022.  In respect of the latter, residents were urged to report any issues once the stack was in operation.     
                 District Councillor Richard West

                 Given the number of residents present, Councillor West started his report by expressing his concern that land to the rear of No 33 High Street was being offered for potential development with estate agent, Brown & Co.   He explained current planning policy and his expectation that only three dwellings would be permitted on what would be an infill site within the built form.  However, he urged residents to remain cautious as planning policy was ever changing.   A number of exception sites had been selected in the District for affordable housing development but none of these were located in Great Paxton.   It was suggested and agreed that this item should remain on the agenda for future meetings. 

Further to the last meeting, Councillor West reported on the approach the District Council was taking towards environmental issues.  Ultimately, the District Council wanted to achieve a target of carbon zero in Huntingdonshire by 2040.  To this end, the Council had adopted the following environmental principles – 
· To protect, enhance and restore existing nature/green areas and create new 

· To pursue the ambitions of ‘A Green Future’ – a 25-year plan to improve the environment

· To ensure that new development is designed to minimise and mitigate the effects of climate change; and

· To use natural resources wisely and ensure existing and new communities see real ‘well-being’ benefits from living in Huntingdonshire.
                 To build on this, the District Council would be considering, at its next meeting, the environmental principles to be adopted across the County for the Ox-Cam Arc development.


Lastly, Councillor West thanked all those who attended or who were involved in the moving Remembrance Service in Great Paxton adding that it continued to be important to remember those who had lost their lives during world wars.   
                 Public Comments
                 Discussion on the potential development of land off the High Street had been discussed earlier in the meeting as part of Councillor West’s report.  Questions about the drainage works on Saxon Green were to be answered later in the meeting.  Outstanding Highways Matters would hopefully be addressed with the transfer of resources to St Neots Area.  Lastly, it was confirmed that there was no delay in the consideration of new planning applications as these were considered via email if received in between meetings.   
                 Arising from discussion on the planning process, it became apparent that some residents on Church Lane had not been notified of planning application 21/01939/FUL relating to land adjacent to No 9 Church Lane and nor had ‘yellow’ notices been placed on lamp posts.   This meant that neighbours had not been made aware of the application.  Councillor West undertook to pursue this apparent oversight with the District Council.
4.      COMMUNITY SHOP REPORT   
      Andy Wylde updated the Parish Council on the activities of the Community Shop.  The first quarter voluntary training evening had been a success and once again he encouraged anyone with spare time to offer their services to the Shop.  In accordance with Government Regulations, all customers had to wear a mask unless exempt.  Notwithstanding, the Christmas Lights Switch On was going ahead as planned this coming weekend and the Shop would be open every day in December (some limited hours) except for Christmas and Boxing Days.  It would also be closed on New Year’s Day.   Andy was hopeful that residents would use the shop more often during their Christmas Holidays.  The recent appointment of a new Secretary was working well.  In response to a question, Andy reported that the Shop had improved profit marginally, but that footfall remained very even.  
 5.       LOCAL COMMUNITY BUS PROJECT

            Ian Cobban was invited to address the meeting on the steps to take to establish a Local Community Bus Service.   He explained that the Ivel Sprinter Community Bus had started its service in 1991 in response to requests from residents in villages in East Bedfordshire, notably parents with young children, the elderly and non-drivers who felt isolated at home and needed help in accessing local shops and services.  The service had expanded over the years and now included regular weekly or monthly journeys to Cambridge, St Neots and Bedford.  The Service was managed entirely by volunteers and supported initially by the Rural Communities Charities in Bedfordshire and subsequently by grant although journey fares were charged (bus passes accepted but cost of journey reclaimed).   The equivalent organisation in Huntingdonshire might be the best place to start although Ian was unaware who might be the person to contact.  
           Ian touched upon all the issues that needed to be taken into consideration – public liability insurance, legal advice, maintenance and servicing of buses, garages for vehicles, permits and licensing, record keeping, health medicals and safety training for drivers etc.   
           Councillor Ferguson commended the project adding that more buses were needed in rural areas.  He suggested that, should the idea be pursued, it might be worth contacting the Joint Authority for funding given their interest in alternative transport.  
            The Chairman thanked Ian for his time and for the information he presented to the meeting.
6.      MINUTES
         The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 18th October 2021 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
7.      PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON CURRENT APPLICATIONS
i Proposed Glass House, Land Adjacent 9 Church Lane: 21/01939/FUL 
ii 74 High Street, Variation of C2 (Plans) for 19/00959/FUL to amend the design of the detached 5 bed dwelling: 21/02150/S73 
iii 22 Rectory Close, Two Storey Side & Single Storey Side Extension: 21/02301/HHFUL
     The Clerk reported that all applications were still ‘in progress’.  
8.       SAXON GREEN 

           Councillor Mrs Peters updated the meeting on the progress of ground works to improve the drainage 
    
    within the play space on Saxon Green.  Four drains would be installed with two channels into the main 
    drain.   The soil was badly compacted.  It was expected that the work would take a further two weeks and 
    that, as the turf would be replaced, the play space would be closed for a further two weeks to protect the 
    new grass.  At the same time, the ditch adjacent to Adams Lane would be cleared and a mesh attached to    
    the pipe entrance to prevent debris flowing into it again in future.   
           It was noted that a site survey had been undertaken and the order placed for the Adult Gym Equipment 
    which it was envisaged would be installed early in the New Year.  
           In the absence of Councillor Goodyer, there was no routine inspection report.

9.      LHI APPLICATIONS: UPDATE 

          After discussion, it was 
          RESOLVED

               that the Memorandum of Understanding for Mobile Vehicle Activated Signs and Speed Indicator 

        Devices be signed on behalf of the Parish Council by Councillor Chris Hall and that the device be 

        located in accordance with the recommendations of the County Council.  

10.    UPDATES 
a. Speed Watch: The Team had begun to operate again albeit in a limited way.  Covid had inevitably impacted on its impetus.   The weather had also not been encouraging.  Councillor Hall expressed his regret at the outcome of the traffic calming LHI Application although he was hopeful that the MVAS would be useful and beneficial to the village.  He reaffirmed the Team’s commitment to moving the MVAS periodically and suggested that its ability to collect data and monitor speed could be useful for future applications. 
b. Welcome Pack:  The meeting noted that the Pack would be inserted regularly in the ‘Paxton Post’ and had been posted on the Parish Council’s website.  Graham James was hopeful that the Community Shop would take on the ‘welcoming role’ in the New Year.    He encouraged all present to point any new neighbours to the Pack on their arrival in the Parish.  The Chairman thanked Graham for all his hard work and endeavours in getting this project completed.  
c. Walkabout: The Clerk reported that together with Councillor Widdowson, she had walked around the village on 21st October and posted letters to ten properties where it was considered that hedges/shrubs etc were overhanging the footpath.  Reports had subsequently been made to the County Council and Balfour Beatty about highways issues and streetlights and landowners adjacent to the footpath on the High Street (now the subject of an LHI Application) had been advised of the need to cut back hedges to the boundary line.  
d. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: No progress to report.  County Councillor Ferguson added that he hoped to reinvigorate this project early in the new year.
e. Her Majesty’s Platinum Jubilee Celebrations: It was agreed to plant a tree on Mount Pleasant under the Queen’s Canopy Scheme to ‘Plant a Tree for the Jubilee’.
f. Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: It was noted that Fergusons would submit a quote for the tree survey to the January meeting.  
               Councillor Mrs Peters reported that the village entrances would shortly be painted white to 
hopefully indicate to drivers that they were entering a community and that the School and Parish 
Council Notice Boards would also be refurbished.  
               It was reported that a streetlamp at The Offords end of the High Street had failed and that cars had 
been seen parking on the Rectory Close Green.  The Clerk undertook to report the streetlamp and 
place a notice on the Website and Parish Council Facebook site asking residents to refrain from 
parking on the grass at Rectory Close.    
 11.       COUNCIL PRECEPT & BUDGET 2022/23 
             Following discussion at the last meeting, the Council discussed an updated estimated budget for the next financial year (a copy of which was circulated in advance to Councillors).  Having decided not to award the Recreation Ground Committee any further grant in this financial year and mindful of the possibility of grant opportunities for a new village hall in the future, the Parish Council 
                    RESOLVED
   that the proposed budget for 2022/23 be approved and a Council Tax precept of £20,000 be set for 2022/23 with the District Council notified accordingly.

     12.       FINANCE MATTERS
      Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 29th November and card payments since the last meeting, it was
      RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –


26th Oct: Tesco Stationary A4 White Paper                                              £2.85*



2nd Nov:  Easiprint x 2 Invoices                                                                   £381.24



8th Nov: Fresh-Air Fitness – Adult Gym 



(Deposit & part payment)                                                                             £2524.92



12th Nov: TCJ Maintenance – Saxon Green Drainage (Deposit Paid)    £500

   

22nd Nov: CGM (Nov)                                                                                    £260
                           29th Nov: Great Paxton Primary School (Hall Hire)                                  £36


29th Nov: D Peters – Materials for Saxon Green (Reimburse)                £153.29



29th Nov: D Peters – Christmas Tree (Reimburse)                                    £65      



Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses                                               £22.50



(mileage {Great Paxton x 5 visits @.45p per mile = 50 miles})



Parish Clerk – Quarterly Working at Home Allowance                             £97                



Parish Clerk - Salary from 22nd Oct to 26th Nov (6 weeks)                    £434                                    



HMRC: (PAYE – Parish Clerk) (includes 0.07p fee for online                   £108.47


Payment).                                                                                                                              
b.  that, given his absence, Councillor Widdowson be requested to verify and sign the bank reconciliation to 29th October at the next meeting; and
c.  that the transfer of the CIL Payment of £1031.21 received from the District Council to the Saxon Green Account be noted.
13.   DATE OF NEXT MEETING(S) 
         RESOLVED

              that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 10th January, 21st March and 16th May 2022 all 
starting at 8pm (except for the Annual Parish Meeting which shall commence at 7.30pm).              
14.   EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC

                        RESOLVED
                             that the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item by 


reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted which contains 



information of a personal nature and employment related issues.

            15.  EMPLOYMENT MATTER 
                    Following an annual review of performance, the Council
                  RESOLVED
                       that the salary of the Clerk be increased to SCP 13 of the NJC pay scales for Local Government Services with effect from 1st January 2022.   
Chairman

